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INTRODUCTORY REMARKS

1.
The meeting was called to order at 0800 hrs, 17 Mar 04.  

OPENING COMMENTS

2.
LCol Carrier introduced himself and informed all that he would be chairing the meeting in the absence of Col Giguère for this session.  Col Giguère will chair the meeting to be held 18 Mar 04 in the same location.  LCol Carrier welcomed all in attendance and requested that all new members introduce themselves.  

	REVIEW OF PREVIOUS MINUTES

17 Mar 04


	ACTION BY

	1.
Para 37 – Dues Letters.  Letters have not been sent yet.  Br Adjt’s office has been very busy and has been unable to update the database.  The Br Adjt’s office now has only two funded positions and CFSEME is unable to fund extra resources to fill in positions.  Efforts will be made to action this requirement as soon as possible.

 
	Br Adjt

	2.
Para 46 – Acquisitions.  The Br Adjt’s office currently has a file that includes receipts for all acquisitions.  An update from the Heritage Collection Curators will be presented during the 18 Mar 04 session.


	

	UNITED NATIONS OBLIGATIONS

3.
Para 67 – Golan Heights.  No official closing date has been announced.  It is important that we realize that we need to make every effort to preserve our heritage from these UN obligations.     Until further information is available there will be no further updates provided.


	

	4.
Para 71 – Bosnia.  No further update has been received.  The LFQA Rep will advise if there is any change in this situation.  All Area Reps are to inform the Br Adjt if they are aware of any closures.


	Area Reps

	5.
Minutes accepted by Cpl Bidal and seconded by Maj Fuller.


	

	NEW BUSINESS
	

	WEBSITES

6.
DLESS agreed to manage both the Internet and Intranet sites.  In Feb 04, a site was forwarded for concurrence from ADM (Mat) personnel and once this is complete it will be used to create the two sites.   The Br Adjt’s office is currently working with a CFSEME resource to amend the deficiencies that were reported to them.

7.
LCol Carrier spoke on the importance of having the Internet site activated quickly.  The site would provide information for Association members and other civilian organizations for the 60th Anniversary Celebrations.  CWO Rest has offered to help coord implementation of the site.


	

	CONSTITUTIONAL UPDATE

8.
In Aug 03, the BOD agreed to amend the Constitution as follows:

a. remove all references to “Next of Kin” and replace with “Immediate Family” and its definition; and

b. insert the requirement to maintain “a one year membership in good standing” into the Bursary and Scholarship criteria.

9.
All updates were reviewed.  Cpl Bidal motioned to accept the amendments as drafted and Maj Fuller seconded the motion.


	

	
	

	BURSARIES AND SCHOLARSHIPS

10.
The Admin Cmte was given the task to update the application form to include all information that was required to ensure the BOD was able to make informed decisions and to amend the marking scheme as discussed in Aug 03.  All updates were approved.

11.
It was also discussed that a provision for flexibility needed to be added to the marking scheme to allow for consideration of ther factors and responsibilities.  A suggestion to amend the marking scheme to include the word “Family” with “School/Community Involvement” was presented.  A motion to accept was made by Maj Fuller and seconded by WO Walton.  


Admin Note:  Br Adjt’s Office to send out electronic copies to 

Area Reps and placed on the Web Sites NLT 15 Apr 

04.  Deadline for submission is NLT 30 Jun 04.

 
	Br Adjt

	EME JOURNAL

12.
At the last BOD, it was decided that both issues will include 60th Anniversary related articles.  After discussion with 202 Workshop, it has been decided that the production of both issues for year 2004 will be completed by the Br Adjt’s office.  Currently the layout of Issue #1 has begun and will be available before 15 May 04.  

13.
Issue #2 will focus on EME 60th Celebrations.  All Area Reps are to canvass their units (including UN tours) for articles and/or pictures.  All are reminded that pictures must be submitted at 300 dpi to ensure clarity.   The deadline for submissions for Issue #2 is 

6 Aug 04.  

14.
202 Workshop is currently preparing a cost study for production of the Journal in their location.  Once completed, DLERM will review it and decide whether it is economically feasible to move the Journal production from Home Station to 202 Workshop.

15.
Cpl Bidal asked if there is another avenue that could be utilized for the delivery of Journals to Petawawa.  The past two shipments have not reached 2 GS Bn in a timely manner.  The Br Adjt will ensure that every effort is made to have these items delivered by personal transport (use students if necessary).

16.
Funding for the Journal is becoming very difficult.  Alternate ways are being investigated to reduce this cost to the Br.  Some suggestions have been to reduce the production to once a year and placing the Journal on-line vice printing it.  Concerns were voiced that if the publication was electronic that not as many people will read it.  More to follow at the next meeting.


	Br Adjt

	EME LAPEL PIN

17.
In Oct 03, a design was forwarded to the contractor to produce a Pewter Lapel Pin for the 60th Anniversary.  When the pre-production sample was received, it was not acceptable.

18. A colour option was presented to the Area Reps and went to production for a sample in Feb 04.  The sample has not yet been received.  Once approved, production will take 4 weeks.  The Lapel Pin will be available for distribution before 30 Apr 04. 


Admin Note:  Pin was approved and 4000 copies ordered.


	


	EME HERITAGE COLLECTION

19.
When the Br Fund was created, the Fund took on the custody and control of all Br Non-Public Funds and property, including Br artifacts and memorabilia previously under the control of the EME Officers’ Fund with the exception of the silverware.  (See EME Br Fund Constitution – Para 5).

20.
Col Nappert approached the Br Adjt in Oct 03 about a collection of prints that the EME Officers’ Fund purchased in the 1960s. He asked that the Br Adjt find the collection and have an appraisal done because an Association member had received information on the collection’s value.

21.
When collecting the 12 print collection it was noted that one print had previously been restored by Select Art Galleries in Newmarket, ON.  When contacted, Select Art Galleries’ assistant appraiser revealed that although a number of full sets were produced, they are rare and could be very valuable.


	

	22.
Estimates from this company restoring and reframing the collection are:

a. restoration fee will be $300.00 but one print is severely damage and will cost $450.00; and

b. framing with matting will cost $125.00 per print.

23.
The Admin Cmte proposed that we spend $450.00 to obtain a written appraisal.  Once this appraisal is complete, then the BOD can decide if the collection is worth the estimated restoration fee of over $5,500.00.

24.
Cpl Bidal motioned to have appraisal completed.  Maj Fuller seconded.  Br Adjt to have appraisal completed.


	Br Adjt

	EME BR AUDIT

25.
After reviewing CFAOs, it was found that an annual audit must be completed.  This year’s audit will need to include the EME Br Fund, Friends of the EME Museum, EME Heritage accounts and a complete inventory check with the account audit of the EME Br Kit Shop.


	

	26.
Maj Fuller will act as Chairperson of the audit team.  Cpl Bidal and Cpl Bullions will be the other members of the team.  WO Walton motioned to accept the audit team and CWO Nelson seconded.  Maj Fuller to contact the Br Adjt to set up a time to begin.


	

	GREETING CARDS

27.
WO Relihan has been working on the creation of electronic graphics that depict the EME horse (a modern day version of Earl Hodge).   He has used these graphics to create greeting cards (It’s a Boy/Girl, Get Well).  All EME pers may use these graphic but are asked to leave his electronic signature on the graphics.  The graphics are available through the Br Adjt office.


Admin Note:  All Area Reps have been sent electronic 


samples.


	

	EME BR KIT SHOP 

28.
Financial.  The Balance Sheet and Income Statement were presented.  With the new accounting system, it was found that more monies were forwarded to both the EME Br Fund and CFSEME than profits allowed.   As a result of this, monies needed to be recovered and a decision was made to begin year 2003 with a balance owing from the EME Br Fund and CFSEME.  

29.
The sales revenue for year 2003 was reduced as a result of the loss of a full-time manager and pers are not always available to operate the Kit Shop.  Even with this reduction in sales revenues, profits to the Branch increased by over $800.00.  

30.
Change in Management.  MWO James is retiring from the CF in Apr 04.  Sgt Smith will be taking over as of 23 Mar 04 as the new Kit Shop Manager.  Business will remain the same and all e-mails can still be directed to EMEKitshop@forces.gc.ca and the manager will respond.  LCol Carrier officially welcomed and introduced the new Kit Shop Manager Sgt Barry Scott to the BOD.

31.
An official thanks for all the hard work MWO James did with the new accounting system and movement of the Kit Shop to Regt from Veh Coy.  CWO Rest, on behalf of the RCEME Association, thanked MWO James for his efforts with the amalgamation of the Sadie Kit Shop and for his efforts at the last RCEME reunion.  


	

	32.
On-Line Shopping.  Options and costs were presented for different on-line shopping providers.  The presentation revealed that an increase of an estimated 6.25% would have to be initiated on all Kit Shop items to help pay for the cost of this initiative.  CWO Rest believes that there will an increase in the sales of the Kit Shop if we go with on-line shopping.

33.
The inventory levels in the Kit Shop are not as high as in the past and MWO James voiced his concern on the limited stock and the extra paperwork and manpower required to make this initiative 

profitable.  He proposed that once the Internet site is up and running, the current form of on-line purchases would have the same effect with less cost to the Br.


	

	34.
Currently, there is an on-line order form that can be either e-mailed or mailed.  The Kit Shop Manager then verifies the items, sends out the order with an invoice and then the member pays the amount on the invoice.  This system does work so no change will be implemented.   

35.
60th Anniversary.  Admin Cmte asked for BOD concurrence to purchase 60th Anniversary items.  It is understood that there is risk involved but it is agreed by all BOD members that the Kit Shop should have some items for the 60th.  All agree that the design will be the same as the Lapel Pin.  The Admin Cmte will chose the items to be purchased and will concentrate on items that normally sell.  

36.
Kit Shop display at B Maint Borden.  B Maint Borden would like to set up a display of Kit Shop items.  Cpl Bullions will contact the Kit Shop to arrange for items for display.


	

	37.
Meeting adjourned 1105 hrs, 17 Mar 04.


	

	18 Mar 04

38.
Meeting called to order at 0810 hrs, 18 mar 04.


	

	EME BR FUND 

39.
Financial Update.  A review of the 2003 budget was presented and is attached at Annex A.  The budget includes all information from the Balance Sheet and Income Statement.

40.
Review of the budget revealed that:

a.
the Income total was well above the budgeted amount.  This is a result of the increase in membership from 1791 to 2180 members;

b.
the General Operations expenses were above the budgeted amount because there were items that were actioned in 2003 that were not budgeted for.  These items are the Donor Brick at Juno Beach, the Canopy Project; and the purchase of scrapbook paper; and

c.
the Benefits to Members expense is above the budgeted amount.  This is result of an increase in membership which raised the number of benefits given (i.e. accoutrements, Calendar).


	

	41.
With the shortfall in the 2003 budget, the BOD reviewed and updated the budget for 2004.  Concerns that we cannot run at a negative budget amount were discussed.  New approved budget is attached at Annex B.


	

	EME HERITAGE ONGOING PROJECT

42.
Regt Manual.  This initiative is on-going.  With the help of the Col Cmdt and the Br CWO, some sections are close to completion.  A lot of time is required to research and organize all material into a manual for the EME Branch.  


Admin Note:  A copy of the draft Regt Manual can be 


requested through the Br Adjt’s office.


	

	43. DA Verification.  After much research, it has been decided that we do not require DA numbers but a cataloguing system.  Most of the Branch artifacts and memorabilia are already part of a unit or Area DA.  A cataloguing system is required so that all items can be returned to the Br if any unit is disbanded.


Admin Note:  Cataloguing system will be entered into the 

Regt Manual.  


	

	44.
Articles for Journal.  Research is ongoing for the articles on Camps Picton (210 Workshop Defence) and Hagersville (3rd line unit).  

45.
Veteran interviews.  Currently four interviews are on tape and ready for transcription.   It is important that each interview is presented properly for future members to enjoy.  Sgts Beresford and Ferland are researching information that will supply the reader with a little background on the location and situation the veteran is discussing.  

46.
With the 60th Anniversary coming quickly, it is believed that the EME Heritage Collection pers will be very busy interviewing Veterans.  A list of questions for interviews will be made available through the Br Adjt office NLT 30 Apr 04.   


	EME Collections pers

EME Collections pers

	47.
Patron Saint.   Currently the EME Br does not have an official day of recognition for Saint Jean de Brebeuf.  Options are being investigated on how to make an official day as well as different events that honours our Patron Saint.  

48.
Current options are being investigated are:

a. the use of 25 Sep (Feast Day) as the evening that all EME units use to welcome all incoming EME members to their units; and

b. a march from Home Station to the Shrine in Midland to have the Br Talisman blessed.

49.
Col Giguère will discuss this initiative with the Senate and the Associations.  This initiative will be discussed and a decision will be made in Aug so that this can be adopted this year.  SO EME to investigate how to get official recognition for this day.


	Br Adv

SO EME / Br Adjt

	EME HERITAGE NEW INITIATIVES

50.
Awards Database.  LCol R.H. Hodgson created a Honour and Awards Book for members of the Corps of Royal Canadian Electrical and Mechanical Engineers.  This book shows all information for members up to and including the Korean War.
	

	51.
Currently, Sgts Beresford and Ferland are searching for information pre RCEME and post RCEME.  This information, along with LCol Hodgson’s information, will be placed in an electronic file for all members to access.  SO EME to investigate how to retrieve this information to date.


	SO EME & Br Adjt

	52.
Cadet Corps.  Currently there is not an authorized EME or RCEME Cadet Unit Flag.  Proposals are being looked at as well as who can authorize a Cadet Corps flag.  CWO Rest voiced his concerns that if we dictate a flag, units may want to receive funding to purchase their flags.  He also spoke on the limited funds available through the RCEME Association and their inability to handle this extra cost along with the ongoing support they already give.

 
	

	53.
Colonel in Chief.  This is an Honourary position that is held by a member of the Royal family.  Investigation is ongoing on how to obtain a Colonel in Chief.  MTF at next meeting.


	Br Adjt / EME Collections pers

	54.
Alliances with Commonwealth Branches.  This important initiative will see our Br sharing historical and heritage information with other Branches.  

55.
List of Initiatives.  Col Giguère thanked Sgts Ferland and Beresford for their ongoing efforts.  The Heritage Project is starting to take off and more help is required to ensure all initiatives are being actioned.  A list of initiatives is to be prepared and prioritized for presentation to the BOD in Aug.

 
	EME Collections pers

	56.
Naming of Rooms at Regt Company.  Names were presented and approved for the official naming of key rooms at Regt Coy.  Dedication of the rooms may be done during the dedication of the Heritage Room on 15 May 04.  The following are the names that were approved:

a. QL3 – Cfn E. Peters a WWII Gunner for RCEME.  Member was from the local area and his widow continues to support activities at Home Station.  A collection of his memorabilia was donated in 1999; 

b. QL5 – Cpl F. Renczes a welder in WWII for RCEME.  He has manufactured many RCEME crests out of brass and his work can be seen across Canada; 

c. QL7 – S/Sgt J.F. Bailey a WWII Armourer.  He was one of the first three Canadian casualties in WWII, during a raid over England in Jun 1940; 

d. Phase III – Lt W.H. Harrington was the first RCEME Officer killed shortly after D-Day on 13 Sep 1944; and

e. Memorial Hallway – Sgt Oran Campbell served in WWII, Korea and Egypt and he was one of the members involved with the recovery of Sadie from Italy.


	EME Collections pers

	57.
Freedom of Information.  It is becoming more difficult to research information on members who are deceased.  CWO Rest will assist the EME Heritage Project with the investigation of information on members.  


	

	58.
Terms of Reference (TOR) for Curators.  To continue with the cataloguing process, it is important that TORs are available for Area and Unit Reps.  A draft TOR for all Curator positions and duties was presented and approved.  

 
	

	59.
Acquisitions.  A handout with all acquisitions since the last BOD to end year 2003 was discussed.   Br Adv thanked Sgts Beresford and Ferland for their ongoing dedication to the EME Heritage Project.


	

	60TH ANNIVERSARY CELEBRATIONS

60.
All activities and timings were reviewed for the 60th Anniversary Celebrations.  Currently, regular information updates are made available on the CFSEME Intranet site at: http://borden.mil.ca/cfseme/english/anniversary/event_summary.doc.

When available, further information will be added to this link.  When the EME Br Internet Site is updated, the address will be forwarded to all Area Reps.

 
	

	61.
The 60th Anniversary Celebrations Cmte has run into many difficulties with the planning for this activity.  Accommodations are limited and all members are asked to try and make other arrangements if possible.  The 60th Anniversary Celebrations Cmte has made arrangements to use Regt Company classroom to house members who require accommodation and have arranged for 100 cots from Supply Borden. 


	

	62.
The 60th Anniversary Celebrations Cmte requires an OPI be appointed for each base that will contact their Area Reps with numbers who will attend each activity and require accommodations.  The 60th Anniversary Celebrations Cmte will need to know if more equipment or space is required as well to determine whether they can accommodate all members who wish to attend the Dinner and Dance. 


	

	63.
A budget summary was presented.  The EME National Hockey Cmte donated $1000 to act as a start up fund for the 60th Anniversary Celebration.  The budget shows that the 60th Anniversary Celebrations Cmte requires a larger set up fund.

64.
The intent of the 60th Anniversary Celebrations Cmte is to keep the price of activities down so that more members can attend.  It is proposed that the Br Fund loan the 60th Anniversary Celebrations Cmte $10,000 to cover all the set up costs and give a grant of up to $5,000.


	

	65. LFWA and LFCA reps do not agree that any monies should be given in the form of a grant as no money will be given to any other area for their Celebrations.  All members agreed that $15,000.00 will be loaned to the 60th Anniversary Celebrations Cmte.


	

	66.
The 60th Anniversary Celebrations are a lot of extra work for CFSEME and Borden pers.  All Area Reps are asked to forward all information on the 60th Anniversary Celebrations to their units ASAP and responses back to Capt Robichaud NLT 15 Apr.  


	All BOD Members

	EME BR FUND MEMBERSHIPS

67.
Benefits.  A matrix was presented that showed all member types and the benefits that are offered to them.  The matrix revealed that Honourary members were eligible for all benefits and that retired members were only offered EME Br Journal, Calendar, Button/ Lapel Pin and a Discount for Kit Shop purchases. 

68.
Admin Cmte is to complete all the following for presentation at the next meeting:

a. to review and update all benefits as stated in By-Law #6 of the Constitution; and

b. to prepare an amendment to the constitution that reverses the benefits for the retired members and that of the Honourary members.  

69.
Membership Types.  After review of CFAO 27-8 on Br, Regimental and Group Funds, it was discovered that the Constitution is in violation of para 7 that states “Membership in the Fund shall be voluntary and is RESTRICTED to active or retired members of the Br, Regiment, or Group concerned”.

70.
EME Guild.  The Br Adjt’s office has been investigating how other regiments and Br Funds treat civilian and other memberships.  Other Funds do not allow civilians into their membership but do have an alternate Fund (Museum or Guild) that allows these types of members.


	Admin Cmte



	71.
With the help of the EME Heritage personnel, the Br Adjt’s office has been investigating the option of a Guild.  A Guild is a private, not for profit corporation, with charitable status established by Letters Patent under the Canada Corporations Act/Part II with the expressed primary objective “to protect, preserve and further the traditions and heritage of the Br”.

72.
The Br Adjt office will gather further information for presentation at the next BOD.


	Br Adjt

	MOTION FOR MEMBERSHIP

73.
Col (Ret’d) M.C. Johnston has put forth a proposal for Cpl (Ret’d) Earl Hodge to become an Honourary member of the Br Fund.  Cpl (Ret’d) Hodge was a member of the CF for 33 plus years but is better known for his cartoon drawings of “RCEME in Action”.

 
	

	74.
Many of Cpl (Ret’d) Hodges’ cartoon drawings can still be found in EME establishments in Canada and around the world.  His contribution to the esprit de corps of the RCEME and EME Branches can not be measured.  Members of the Br, young and old continue to be inspired by his work.

75.
All members approved Cpl (Ret’d) Earl Hodge as the next Honourary member of the EME Br Fund for his work in building the esprit de corps of the Br.

76.
The Admin Cmte is to present a definition for Honourary membership.  This definition should include “in recognition of his/her efforts/contribution to the EME Br”.


	Admin Cmte

	77.
Direct Entry RCEME Soldier.  A member who was a direct entry into EME after having served 13 years in REME has made a request to receive all his accoutrements if he joins the Br Fund.   All Board members agreed that this is a unique circumstance and that the member should be given the same benefits as a new QL3.  Br Adjt to contact the member with this decision.


	Br Adjt

	78.
Br Advisor Award.  A suggestion to name the Br Advisor Award after Col (Ret’d) M.C. Johnston was presented.  Concerns were voiced that this may limit the use of his name on future initiatives.  LCol Carrier spoke on the importance of remembering the Col Cmdt for his esprit de corps and his efforts as a historian for the Br.  The Board agreed that the Col Cmdt should be honoured but in a much larger scale.


	

	79.
Themes for EME Publications.  Three options for the theme for the Calendar, Journal and Lapel Pin for year 2005 were presented.  All members agreed that Cpl (Ret’d) Earl Hodge’s cartoon drawing would make an awesome theme for all publications in 2005.  The Br Adjt will contact Cpl (Ret’d) Hodge to request permission for the publication of his artwork.

80.
Other ideas for the Journal are to include a workshop from each area and highlight the work that is being done there.  With the departure of Col (Ret’d) Johnston, EME in Operations will need to be highlighted so that all members are aware of the ongoing EME deployments.

81.
Yellow Pages.  LFCA Rep asked why Cpl and below were not shown.  The Br Adjt office receives this information from the Career Managers.  Br Adjt will inquire about the absence of the Jr NCM listing.  


	Br Adjt

Br Adjt

	ROUND TABLE

82.
CWO Nelson – AirCom Rep. Funding is very limited in AirCom.  Monies for BOD meetings are being scrutinized and if it is not linked to an official event, funding will probably not be given for representation from AirCom.

83.
LCol Carrier – Admin Cmte Chairperson.  Thanks to the Br Adjt’s office for all their efforts preparing for the meeting.  The BOD meetings are important to working towards building a stronger unified Br.  


	

	84.
Meeting was adjourned at 1400 hrs on 18 Mar 04.  Next meeting will be held in Borden on  10 – 11 Aug 04.
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